
MONTGOMERY COUNTY COMMITTEE FOR ETHNIC AFFAIRS
Meeting Minutes October 7, 2010 
Members Present:  Gayathri Aluviharre, Lisa Carvallo, Enas Elhanafi, Katherine Garcia, Harry Iceland, Patricia Lesnick, Jeffrey Lynch, Rayness Mayne, Erica Obebe, Kennedy Odzafi, Inga Skippings, Juan Trivino
Members Absent:  Tyson Bellamy, Charmaine Cruise, Joshua Hedaya, Jorge Restrepo, Chief Alexander Taku, Johnny Yataco,  Luby Ismail, Lesley Vossen, Arthur Pavan Bezwada
OCP Staff:  Lisa Austin, 
Guests Present:  Karla Silvestre
Prior to the meeting, CEA Chair and a number of the CEA committee members (Gayathri Aluviharre, Lisa Carvallo, Harry Iceland, Rayness Mayne, Erica Obebe, Juan Trivino and Kennedy Kwasi Odzafi) attended part of the opening reception “JAMmARTt” : Art Project developed by Muslim and Jewish Artists. The Art display reception started at 6:00pm prior to the CEA meeting at the same building (Montgomery County Executive Office Building (EOB).  The members represented the CEA, in support of such great initiatives, praised the artists’ work,  spoke with the event sponsors, Mr. Leggett and a number of community members and officials.  

Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m. by Chair Enas Elhanafi.   Kennedy Odzafi made a motion to approve the minutes from the September 23rd meeting, and Rayness Mayne seconded.  The minutes were approved.  

Upcoming Events

Enas notified the group that the CEA was a cosponsor for an activity that will take place at Montgomery College on October 21st in honor of United Nations Day.  Mr. Steven V. Roberts, author of From Every End of This Earth:  13 Families and the New Lives They Made in America. The discussion will take place at the Theater Arts Arena on the Rockville campus from 11:00 a.m. to 12:15 p.m., a time that would allow county employees to participate during their lunch breaks.  The other co-sponsors of the event are the Peace & Justice Studies program, the philosophy program, and the Arab American Heritage month committee from Montgomery College.  

 Bruce Adams and Lisa A. (OCP) met with the director of AMTV and informed the group about an afternoon workshop for non-profit day, “Breaking Through:  Creating Compelling PSA’s and Public Awareness for your NPO” that will be held on October 20th.  Lisa A. urged committee members to participate in the free event. There was some discussion about how the CEA could get into the media.  The county channels (19 & 21) will be rebranded in 2011 and there may be an opportunity for the CEA to get into the programming on the diversity of Montgomery County. Chair indicated that she will contact the director to talk about Mr. Leggett’s proposed TV program on diversity of Montgomery County.
Guest Speaker – Karla Silvestre

Karla Silvestre, the county liaison to the Latin American advisory group was the guest speaker at the meeting.  In addition to her work with the Latino community, Karla works on the county’s new immigrant project.  There was some conversation about the Gilchrist Center and Ms. Silvestre is trying to assess what the center was previously doing well and where the county should take it next.  In 2002, it started as the Gilchrist Center and was an immigrant welcome center located in Wheaton.  The center distributed information about the wide array of services in the nonprofit sector and within the county.  They also acted as a small business incubator providing phone numbers and fax machines for residents to get new businesses started.  For budgetary reasons they gave up the rented space since county programs had to move into a county owned space and Gilchrist moved to the second floor of the Mid-county Regional Services Center located within the Wheaton triangle.  Now it is not a community center as it was, but they do have a computer lab and two classrooms they operate out of several government centers.  The budget crisis forced the county to take a look at how they could continue to serve the 40,000 plus people, so hopefully, they will be able to think of how they not only make it work, but make it better.  The starting process is to get input, and the CEA was one of the first groups that Ms. Silvestre presented to.  Space to offer services is at a premium and there are fees for using the space, and still there are about 2,000 people on a waiting list for ESOL.

Rayness suggested using space at the Wheaton Regional Library noting that many classes are offered through the local libraries.  However, it was also noted that the libraries are also cutting back on different staff because of the budget cuts.  Karla said that there is a real need to expand hours so that people can go to the ESOL programs that are offered.  Most of the classes are free, and the county Gilchrist centers served 43,200 people last year, with 32,840 in the ESOL program alone.  She noted that many of the people they serve in the Gilchrist center are Hispanic but over a 100 countries are represented, and as such there seems to be a concentration of programs offered in the Wheaton area, but also in Germantown.  The county would like to partner with different organizations that might be willing to give space for free but could also teach the classes for free as well.  So, with all the budget cuts, it has forced the county to rethink how they serve their constituents and where their services could expand to help more people.  

Karla proposed setting up Gilchrist satellite sites that could be located in other county facilities.  There was an Americorp grant and for $7,000, the county will get two Americorp members who will work full time for twelve months.  The satellite centers will be located in Germantown, Silver Spring and at the Wheaton Library with hopes of expanding the centers to Rockville and other places as well. 

Rayness asked what the relationship of the county and courses being taught at local high schools like Richard Montgomery, and suggested whether students who are required to complete community service hours could volunteer to help with courses.  Montgomery College has offered classes at the Gilchrist Center before, the most popular being at 7:00 – 9:00 a.m. that people could take before work. 

Harry noted that about the same time he joined the CEA, an event was held --there were a number of people who worked with immigration issues and there were about 50 – 60 people who came, service providers, employees, and residents, and wondered if the committee might help in another similar type of programming.  It was a good way to partner and why not have it at the schools.  Another program, Linkages to Learning, collected data, etc. so perhaps the county can capitalize on their program.  Ms. Silvestre wanted to create a series of comprehensive one stop shops with the top five things that new immigrants would need when they first arrived.  There are many nonprofits and many organizations that can provide contacts and such, but they could be better coordinated.  There is need to connect all of the great programs that could be found in the county.  Montgomery Works at Lakeforest Mall was one example.  Enas mentioned also the TRIO Program at Montgomery College’s Wheaton location and the Rockville campus and other Federal grant resources could be available.  But there were some core services that were necessary:  
· Orientation to living in the county – rights and responsibilities such as not leaving your child home alone, and there has to be someone at least 12 years old to watch them or the parents can get in trouble

· Information and referral

· ESOL classes

· Legal assistance

· Workforce

But the county should listen to their audiences, although right now what it will look like, where it will be located is still up in the air, but Karla reiterated that she believed the responsibility is on government to start this effort.
Enas thanked Karla, after concluding her presentation, for taking the time to talk to the CEA members about the Gilchrist center and the planning. Also, asked members to send Karla any additional ideas, suggestions or recommendation that can contribute to the new development.

Retreat

Three agendas were distributed from the previous retreats.  Katherine had good ideas about possible ice breakers for the retreat.  Inga agreed to work with Katherine to develop this activity.  It was decided that the goals of the retreat should be 

· how we could engage members

· activities/discussion

·  evaluating objectives for 2010
· objectives for 2011

· development of a new work plan for 2011

· how to promote our mission of educating the community

· developing relationships

Harry suggested an activity that would allow us to introduce various cultures by bringing an artifact that meant something to committee members and then explaining what the artifact was and why it was important.  Everyone seemed to like the idea.  Another activity suggested was that each member could pick four partners with one person going at each time…….??  If there are personal barriers to achieving the goals, we would need to know what those were??  Another activity was a cultural timeline – there could be a big timeline across the wall, say from the 1940s to present and each person could write in a national or global event and a personal event and explain why it helped to make us the way we are.  
Some discussion ensued about the possibility of a facilitator and many thought that perhaps the original person we thought to use, Dotty Lee, may be too focused on developing workplace skills as opposed to cross cultural communications, but it was decided that a facilitator would be desirable.   Katherine was going to ask her boss if he could act as facilitator.  So, we agreed that there would be three parts to the retreat, icebreakers, cross cultural communication, and goals and work plan for the next year.  Kennedy suggested that we look at the by-laws and determine why we are the CEA and that should help guide us to our mission.  But the retreat should equip us so we have the ideas and then we can ask each one what they are doing at each meeting.   Enas indicated that we also need to evaluate our work and we will have to decide if we should go in that direction and if we need to bring in someone else to help us.  Previous retreats were between 9:00 and 2:00, but it was agreed that to fit everything in we would need to adhere to a similar time frame.  The speaker should give us direction and then we could break up into smaller groups to refine it and then come back.  Another suggesting was team building; members could be more connected.  Agreement about the topics –

· bios: deadline October 20
· activities – Katherine/Inga

· Overview of partnerships

· Mission & purpose

· Team building

· Subgroups

Katherine also informed the committee members about study circles program at MCPS.
Reminders

The chair reminded all committee members to get their bios (by October 20) and reports of activities in (by October 15) to complete the report to the county executive and County Council.  She would like them as attachments sent to her at her email.  She also requested that we turn in all events for the website calendar, meeting dates and other activities for all the advisory groups.

Call for Nominations

Chair called for nominations for next years’ officers and asked for volunteers for nominating committee.  Gayathri Aluviharre, Harry Iceland and Kennedy Kwasi Odzafi volunteered to serve as a nominating committee.   Enas thanks them and she urged everyone to serve or to nominate someone for each position.  The nominating committee will be sending out an email to everyone asking for nominations. The positions are Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary, and three members-at-large.  

There was no new business.
Adjournment 
Meeting adjourned 8:35 p.m.

Handouts

· Agenda

· Minutes of September 23, 2010 meeting

· Speed Meeting activity

· Retreat Agendas for 2007, 2008 and 2010

· AMTV Presents Non-Profit Day

· United Nations Day – October 21

· Community Service Day – October 23 & 24

· Gilchrist Welcome Center for Cultural Diversity PowerPoint presentation
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